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Creepy-crawlies pull a crowd 

It was a party to celebrate invertebrates and lizards and valley residents flocked to find out 

more and join the activities. An estimated 200 people came along to see and hear about the 

research children have been undertaking in their own backyards. *Read full story on page 3. 

Chance to weigh in on gambling debate 

SHOULD THE Valley Project apply for funding 

that comes from pokie machines and other 

gambling?  

It’s a debate that has polarised the Valley  

Project executive board with some members 

saying definitely not while others believe with-

out this source of funding the future of the 

project could be in jeopardy.  

A recent community survey indicated 85% of 

respondents were comfortable with this 

source of funding. 

With the project’s annual general meeting 

coming up later this month the board invites 

community input on the issue and will facili-

tate a discussion at the meeting on 19 June. 

The Valley Project is a community-led develop-

ment project that aims to improve life for  

people and whānau in the North East Valley 

area, including Opoho and Pine Hill. Its  

activities are mainly funded via grants, with 

income also coming from Valley Voice advertis-

ing and community donations. 

The biggest challenge is getting funding for 

core operational costs, such as staffing, build-

ing repairs and maintenance, and insurance, 

which account for about 80% of the projected 

budget. 

According to Valley Project manager Tess  

Trotter, the more funding providers the  

project can access, the better the chances are 

of covering those costs. 

 



 

 

The Valley Project is a registered charitable organisation 

If you like what we do you can donate at www.givealittle.co.nz/northeastvalley 

 

AFTER THREE years on the 

beat Mary Waymouth is passing the 

newsletter bundle to a new generation 

of Valley Voice deliverers. 

At the start of every month Mary  

delivered the Valley Voice to over 450 

homes in North East Valley. 

Youngsters Iris Gallagher (12) and  

Marion McMullan (7) will be sharing this 

round starting with the delivery of this 

month’s newsletter. Be sure to give 

them a cheery wave and hello if you 

see them out and about! 

Mary says she will miss the deliveries as 

she always enjoyed it, but life has been 

busy for her lately. She passed on a 

little advice, saying that she met many 

lovely people and animals on her long 

walks around the neighbourhood. 

Project 
NEWS 

 

IT’S TIME to get planning underway for this 

year’s Creekfest event!  

Each year a large crew of community volun-

teers works together to create this fantastic 

event.  

Whether you’ve been involved since the  

beginning, or are keen to start now, you’re 

welcome to join the dream team for  

Creekfest 2019. 

Come along for conversation and kai at our 

first Creekfest gathering of the year, on  

Tuesday 25 June at 5pm at the community 

rooms, 262 North Road.  

At this gathering we will decide on key details 

such as the date and structure of this year’s 

event.  

Everyone is welcome – see you then! 

—Tess Trotter  

Creekfest dream team 

‘I met many nice people’ 

After three years delivering the Valley Voice to more than 450 homes in North East 

Valley, Mary Waymouth is passing her round onto youngsters Iris Gallagher and 

Marion McMullan (not pictured). 

 

reception hours 

Monday - Friday 

10am-2pm 

262 North Rd 



 

 

Dine in or takeaway 
473 6066 

30–32 North Rd 
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NEWS community 

“THIS IS about opening up our options, but also getting a feel 

for what our community thinks.” 

Board member Rob Thomson believes accepting funds from 

gambling goes against the values of the Valley Project. 

There is no doubt pokie machines and other gambling cause 

serious harm to individuals, whānau and communities, he says. 

A recent report for the Ministry of Health estimated that  

gambling causes almost three times as much harm to New  

Zealanders as drug disorders. 

About $150 million is taken from people using pokie machines 

and casinos every year in New Zealand, and only a third is  

returned through grants, says Rob. “By accepting funds from 

gambling I believe we are legitimising their activities.” 

Board member Lois Scott sits on the opposite side of the  

debate and believes if there is a need for money in the commu-

nity then people should apply. Lois has been raising funds for 

numerous non-profit organisations during the past 40 years 

and says all of them have been reliant on grants from gambling-

based charity funders. “It is survival versus extinction.” 

While she didn’t want to minimise the issues of problem  

gambling – which she has personally experienced the effects of 

– community and non-profit groups that do great good for the 

community require a lot of money. 

A substantial portion of the Valley Project’s funds currently 

come from the Lotteries Commission, a significant grant from 

Dunedin City Council’s community fund (only available for three 

years), and up to 15 different smaller funders with contribu-

tions ranging from $500 to $5000. 

Tess says time spent searching for and applying for funds takes 

away from the Valley Project’s core activities to support and 

connect their community. 

The annual general meeting will be held on Wednesday 19 June 

from 5.30pm at the North East Valley Bowling Club. Please 

come along for nibbles and great conversation. 

Invertebrates main attraction 
WHAT A wild party!  

We are absolutely ecstatic with the outcome of the 

Open VUE (Open Valley Urban Ecosanctuary) party to 

celebrate schoolchildren’s learning about inverte-

brates and lizards.  

The celebration was in full swing from start to finish.  

Children showcased posters, displays, movies, sculp-

tures, artwork, cookies, dioramas and pamphlets to 

display the results of their learning and research. 

Celebration activities kept everybody busy – including 

those running them! – with children waiting patiently 

to have their faces painted and meet real live inverte-

brates Orokonui Ecosanctuary staff brought along 

with them. 

They proudly wore badges they had crafted them-

selves, transformed into kākā to show off their beauti-

ful wings and made TRAPBOXes to catch rats and 

mice to help protect the lizards, invertebrates and 

birds they have been learning about. 

The whole hall was silent in anticipation of the an-

nouncement of the colouring competition winners, 

which was greeted with lots of cheering.  

We were treated to a story of the fates of five little 

kākā, from storyteller Kaitrin McMullan, that ultimately 

ended in their rescue – reminding us of our vision to 

see kākā in the valley.  

We are incredibly grateful to our collaborators, fun-

ders, the schools, students and volunteers for contrib-

uting to the success of Open VUE and supporting our 

vision.—Open VUE educator Clare Cross 

Gambling funds debate opened up to the community 

Above, Open VUE educator Clare Cross admires a colouring competition 

entry, and, below, children admire various invertebrate sculptures made 

by pupils at  Sacred Heart School. Photos: Tess Trotter 
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DO YOU find that all too often socialising is more 

about trying to fit in, say the right thing, or hustle for approval?  

Imagine coming together with other women, feeling safe to be your-

self, warts and all, with the sole purpose of sharing in and being 

witness to each other’s struggles, strength and wisdom.  

Welcome to the Women’s Heart-Sharing Circle where you are  

invited to step out of the head and into the heart as we celebrate 

our common humanity and unique selves. 

The sharing circles follow the tradition of indigenous ‘talking object’ 

circles. Whoever feels like talking holds the object and speaks while 

everyone else listens. It is the quality of our listening that makes 

heart sharing so powerful. However, you might choose not to speak 

and that is okay too.  

When we gather as women in a circle with the intent to be present 

and listen to each other deeply without judgement and without 

offering solutions, magic happens. This is even more poignant when 

women are pregnant (hence a circle just for pregnant women – see 

below). 

Gift yourself this time to connect – not just with others but also with 

your own deep inner knowing. Heart-sharing circles are empower-

ing, soul-nourishing and heart warming. 

For more info contact Uschi on 027 360 0238 or visit 

www.meetup.com/women-heart-sharing-circle and 

www.meetup.com/pregnant-women-heart-sharing-circle. 

—Uschi Heyd  

NEWS community 
Out of your head into your heart 

North East Valley resident Uschi Heyd is starting up a 

Women Heart-Sharing Circle to empower women to 

connect with others and themselves. 

IT IS not often representatives from different Probus 

groups around Dunedin get together, but that is what  

happened when representatives from clubs in Dunedin, 

Green Island and Fairfield met at Salt Café last month. 

Margaret Drake, director of Probus South Pacific repre-

senting our district, 9980, visited the city on 17 May. It was 

a chance to ask questions, swap interesting information 

and some good stories. 

Dunedin North Probus was represented by myself –  

secretary Peter Begg – and some good ideas and  

information were noted for discussion at the club’s next 

meeting this month.  

Dunedin North Probus members were also busy on that 

day collecting for Otago Hospice, and feedback indicates 

they got an excellent response. 

At our meeting on 13 May we had a great attendance. Our 

guest speaker was Rochell Fox, the mobile service coordi-

nator for Disability Information Service Otago.  

Rochell brought along a collection of assistive technology 

aids for the kitchen and bathroom, clothing and dressing, 

bedroom and mobility. She demonstrated various items 

from tab openers for cans, electric jugs that can swivel to pour, and exercise gear. It was an amazing array of items that showed 

the potential to make everyday chores easier for those hampered by restricted movement, arthritis and mobility problems. 

Items were offered to the members for sale and orders and follow-ups were also available. 

—Dunedin North Probus secretary Peter Begg  

Probus South Pacific regional director Margaret Drake, left, with 

Probus member Janette O’Loughlin who assisted in an ambassadori-

al role during a get-together of Probus members from around the 

city. 

Amazing aids for every-day chores impress members 

http://www.meetup.com/women-heart-sharing-circle


 

 

 shop     eat drink 
S U P P O R T  Y O U R  L O C A L  C O M M U N I T Y  &  B U S I N E S S E S  

eat 
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WE ARE looking for help to 

care for the Transition Valley 

473 community orchards. 

We will be pruning the  

currants at the orchard sites 

in Pine Hill over the next  

couple of months, as well as 

mulching the fruit trees and 

bushes. 

We would love to hear from 

you if you can help out. This is 

also a great opportunity to 

learn how to prune currants. 

Please let us know if you can 

help, either as an experienced 

pruner or a learner.  

Contact Philippa in North East Valley on 473 9293 or Joanne in Pine Hill on 021 325 695.—Kristen Bracey  

NEWS community Learn to prune a currant bush 

Students from Knox College help local community orchard volunteers mulch the fruit and nut 

trees on Calder Ave and at the North East Valley Community Garden. 



 

 

 

THE VALLEY Community  

Workspace is holding its annual 

general meeting on Tuesday 25 June at 6pm. The 

meeting is on at the workspace at 11 Allen St. All 

welcome. Light refreshments will be provided. 

Workspace AGM BRIEF 
in 

North East Valley resident and poet Rhian Gal-

lagher is running a poetry writing workshop this 

month. The workshop will be run over six sessions 

held fortnightly on Thursdays from 7–9pm, starting 

on Thursday 27 June. For further details contact 

Rhian on rhian.galnz@gmail.com or mobile  

027 432 7774. 

Poetry-writing workshop 

Self defence workshops 

SELF DEFENCE tutor and North East Valley resi-

dent Bell Murphy will be running two free self de-

fence workshops at the OUSA Clubs and Societies 

Center in July.  

“These may be the only courses open to the pub-

lic I will be running this year so if you have been 

meaning to come along, sieze the day!,” says Bell. 

The Rainbow Self-Defence course, which is open 

to all genders under the LGBTQIA++ umbrella is 

on Saturday 20 July from 10.30am–5.30pm. More 

info and to register go to:  https://

www.ousa.org.nz/recreation/courses/rainbow-self-

defence 

The Women's Self Defence course, which is open 

to all women including trans gender women, is on 

Sunday 28 July from 10.30am–5:30pm. Register at 

https://www.ousa.org.nz/recreation/courses/

womens-self-defence-2 

Bell is an accredited member of the Women's Self 

Defence Network- Wāhine Toa. 

500 sign petition 

A PETITION asking the Dunedin City Council to 

unlock the toilets at Chingford Park during the day 

has attracted over 500 signatures. 

Petition organiser Kaitrin McMullan was thrilled 

with the response. “I will now be presenting the 

petition to the council who will discuss the  

poo-litics of the situation. 

“Fingers and knees crossed it will be successful.” 

Watch this space, says Kaitrin. And thank you to 

everybody who took the time to sign. 
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DID YOU know that there are an estimated 56,000km of unformed legal 

(paper) roads in New Zealand?  

The public can legally use these roads, although it is not always practical 

to do so! Users must be considerate of adjoining land owners.  

This 9km walk includes two paper roads with impressive perspectives 

down the valley. It has a steep start, fences to cross and stock to avoid.  

I also had to adjust my route as it became overgrown. If that’s not for you 

then try the Campbells Road stretch from Pine Hill to the reserve. Do 

your own checking in case things have changed.  

Climb Watts Road from the valley, passing the old quarry and rural Nor-

manby views. The road curves right after which you can follow the power 

lines up to a stand of trees. Hop some fences, watching out for the one 

that turned my shorts into a skirt, and clamber up the scrub-lined corri-

dor to Pine Hill. 

Turn right onto Campbells Road and stay on it after the seal ends. After a 

gate take the middle route. It turns into a lush grassy track, fenced off 

from the lower paddocks.  

The views back down the valley to the harbour and city are spectacular 

and Mount Cargill will become visible ahead. 

The track reaches a gate into Mount Cargill Reserve and from this point 

looked very overgrown! Instead I followed the fence down until I could 

reach the mountain-bike track and then the Mount 

Cargill walking track.  

There were signs of possum control, so be wary! The 

track winds down to Bethunes Gully from where you 

can return to the start via Norwood Street and North 

Road.  

—Steve Wood, keen walker and valley resident. Follow Ste-

ve’s blog at bitfern.co.nz/nev-walks/ 

FOLLOWING PAPER ROADS ALLOWS PLEASANT 

LOOP WALK FROM NEV UP TO PINE HILL 

WALKS 
valley 

Paper road walks 

The view from above Watts Road 

mailto:rhian.galnz@gmail.com
https://www.ousa.org.nz/recreation/courses/rainbow-self-defence
https://www.ousa.org.nz/recreation/courses/rainbow-self-defence
https://www.ousa.org.nz/recreation/courses/womens-self-defence-2
https://www.ousa.org.nz/recreation/courses/womens-self-defence-2
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North Dunedin 

Dakin Electrical 
 
 

* Guaranteed Electrical Service 
* Reasonable Rates 

* Pensioner Concessions 
* Domestic and Commercial 

 
 
 

Ph: 473 7981 
88 Selwyn St, NEV 

027 4322 381 

 

A-Team Maintenance 
Home/Building Repairs 

& General Maintenance 

Marty Hillerby 
Builder/Joiner 

25 Cardigan St 
North East Valley, Dunedin 9010 

M: 027 6000 404 
a-teammaintenance@outlook.co.nz 

 trade directory 
S U P P O R T  Y O U R  L O C A L  C O M M U N I T Y  &  B U S I N E S S E S  

Valley storytellers to feature at festival 

WARM YOUR soul with a session of storytelling and music at Winter 

Tales, a mini version of ‘Around the World in 80 Tales’, Dunedin’s own 

multi-cultural storytelling festival.  

Several valley residents will be telling tales in English and their second 

language, from German to Nepalese and Birundi and beyond! Truly a 

chance to celebrate diversity, travel the world … and be home in time 

for tea. Come along on Sunday 9 June, 1.30–3.30pm at the Dunedin 

City Public Library for another amazing free event.  

All ages welcome.—Kaitrin McMullan 

Valley resident 

Christine Keller tells 

a story first in  

English then in  

German. 
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NEW STREET LIGHTS COMING NEXT YEAR WILL BE A COMPROMISE BETWEEN ENERGY EFFICIENCY AND 

HEALTHIER COLOUR TEMPERATURES. 

ology NEV- Street light choices complicated 

THE MATARIKI season reminded me of an article I 

wrote a couple of years ago on the new streetlights 

Dunedin City Council was considering and how they 

would make for better stargazing.  

I wondered what they had decided as the old high-

pressure sodium (HPS) lights nearing the end of their 

life still shine outside my house.  

A sniff around the interweb revealed that the council 

has decided, after some trials in Maori Hill and South 

Dunedin, to go for ‘soft-white’ LED lights.  

To get technical, these are 3000 Kelvin (K) on the col-

our temperature scale – generally the lower the K 

number the ‘warmer’ or more amber the light; the 

higher the K number the ‘cooler’ or more blue-white 

the light. Our current HPs lights are about 2200K, so 

the new lights will appear whiter than what we have 

now. 

Choosing new streetlights is more complicated that 

one would imagine though – a balance between cost, 

efficiency, safety and the wellbeing of creatures (including  

humans).  

The first LED street lights installed overseas were very energy 

efficient 4000K or 5000K LEDs – the colour of those annoying 

blue-white car headlights.  

Council bods thought they were great; here was a light that 

used much less energy (so better for the environment) and was 

white and bright (so we would all be safer). But things are never 

that simple, and it turned out that while the LEDs were energy 

efficient, they were glary and crime rates didn’t drop.  

These high K LEDs also emitted a lot of blue light – something 

there is naturally a lot of in morning light, which tells us to wake 

up, and less of in the evening so we know when to go to sleep. 

Being exposed to blue light at night (including that coming from 

our phones) is thought to disrupt our body clocks and immune 

systems, and confuse wildlife. 

Warmer streetlight colours less than 3000K – soft-white or 

preferably amber – are thought to be much healthier for us 

and the natural environment. But it is difficult to make an  

energy efficient LED less than 3000K.  

Some transport engineers still argue that 4000K lighting is best 

for road safety, and that is what the New Zealand Transport 

Agency uses on our state highways. However, the International 

Dark Sky Association (stargazing types) recommends street-

lights of 3000K or less, and other organisations are pushing for 

less than 2700K. 

So the council’s decision to go for 3000K LEDs is a compromise 

between all these factors – NZTA has even agreed to have 

them on the state highways through town rather than their 

standard 4000K, thanks to our local dark sky advocates.  

And while they will have about a 20-year life, the council hasn’t 

ruled out installing lower K LEDs in some areas in future as 

technology improves and they become more efficient. 

The new lights also come with some nifty features: they will be 

shielded, meaning that the light will be directed downwards, 

onto the road where it belongs and not into your house or the 

night sky. This makes people who value our night sky happy as 

there will be less light pollution.  

Also, the council has a giant dimmer switch that they can use to 

turn individual lights or groups of lights down low. For example, 

lights could be dimmed around the Beverley Begg Observatory, 

or in town during the Midwinter Carnival, or across the whole 

city at dawn. 

The council will start installing the lights in mid-2019, and it will 

take about 18 months to replace all 15,000 lights around the 

city. However, when ’burbs will get their lights is still a mystery, 

so keep your eye out for them! 

The Royal Society of New Zealand has some interesting videos 

on the effects of blue light on our health at 

www.royalsociety.org.nz/bluelight.  

Remember, it is not just about streetlights – you will be happier 

and sleep better if you reduce your screen time and use soft 

lamps instead of bright lights inside in the evening.—Helen Jack, 

North East Valley resident and scientist 

There is no set date yet for when new street lights will be installed in 

North East Valley, but they are expected some time next year. 

 
St Francis Xavier school reunion 

St Francis Xavier School is celebrating its 100th centenary at 

Labour weekend this year. Calling all past and present pupils, 

families and staff to com along and celebrate. Register by 

calling school office on 453 4446 or email  

reunion@stfrancisxavier.school.nz 

http://www.royalsociety.org.nz/bluelight


 

 

Looking for a new canine family  

member?  

We foster and re-home dogs that have been 

left unwanted at the DCC Pound. 

Each dog is registered, micro chipped, 
vaccinated and will be de-sexed. We ask  
adoptive owners for a donation of $230 
towards these costs. 

Foster homes needed. All essentials 

provided, fully fenced sections required. 

Visit: www.dogrescuedunedin.co.nz or 

phone 03 486 2311. Find us on Facebook! 
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 services community 
S U P P O R T  Y O U R  L O C A L  C O M M U N I T Y  &  B U S I N E S S E S  



 

 

fitness & health 
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Classifieds and community notices (for non-profits) 

Email voice@northeastvalley.org 
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Want health, wellbeing  
and relaxation? 

 

Yuan Gong Qigong exercises are 
easy to learn, effective & enjoyable 

 

All welcome 
For class times or private sessions 

contact Jay 027 584 4537 
www.bodymindqi.com 

 church services 

Salvation Army, 43 North Rd, community worker only, Mark O’Donnell  

Sacred Heart Catholic, 89 North Rd, Mass 9.30am 

Glenaven Methodist, 7 Chambers St, 11am 

Pacific Island Presbyterian, 160 North Rd, English 11am on 1st, 2nd and 

3rd Sundays; Cook Island 9.30am; Samoan 11am, 4th and 5th Sundays 

Anglican: St Martin’s, 194 North Rd,  10.45am 

St Thomas', Raleigh St and Pine Hill Rd, children & family service, 4.30pm, 

3rd Sunday  

Opoho Presbyterian, 50 Signal Hill Rd, 10am 

NEV Presbyterian, community rooms, 9.30am, first, third and fourth Sun-

days, cafe service, contact Cameron Sinclair on sinclairs@snap.net.nz 

St Mark’s Presbyterian, 304 Pine Hill Rd, 10am 

NEV Baptist, 270 North Road, 10.30am. 

Belleknowes Golf 
Club 

 

Green fees $15 
(after 4pm $10/player) 

 

Come & enjoy our fantastic 9-hole golf 
course on Lawson Street 



 

 

 Wendy 
Bowman 

Committed to 
achieving  the 

 best results 
for you  

   474 7070   
 027 609 7599   

   wendy.bowman@harcourts.co.nz   
  wendy.bowman.harcourts.co.nz   

Reminder: The Valley Project office is 

closed during school holidays: 

16 December to 27 January 2017 

Valley Project 
AGM agenda 

community reports 

 

When & where 

 

 

conversation 

-
 

info evening 

–

 

Potluck and dancing 

NEW COMMUNITY connections were made as about 200 people 

came together to enjoy music, kai and laughter at last month’s 

multicultural potluck event. 

The audience learned some new moves – it’s all in the hips! – with 

the Kia Orana Dancers and Edumail Walter, who brought Pasifika 

performing arts to the stage from the Cook Islands and Solomon 

Islands. 

The crowd then welcomed the bells and bright colours of the  

performers from Natyaloka School of Indian Dance. They gave us a 

taste of the Bharathanatyam form of dance and absolutely blew us 

away. 

The Tamzin Tribe Belly Dancers rounded off the afternoon with a 

performance so inspiring that Afife Harris, event co-organiser, took 

to the stage with a performance of her own.  

The audience then became the providers with the wonderful  

dishes they brought to share. The tables were laden with kai from 

the many cultures represented in the Valley community. We  

enjoyed sushi, roast vegies, tabouli, quiche, dolmathakia, spaghetti 

– and of course each other’s company!  

It was a great event and we would like to thank Afife Harris for her 

hard work as well as all of the wonderful performers. The event 

was a collaboration between the Valley Project and the Dunedin 

Refugee and Migrant Centre.—Erin Silver 

Above, Multicultural Potluck co-organiser Afife Harris takes to 

the stage with the Kia Orana Dancers, and, below, people enjoy 

kai from many different cultures during the Multicultural Pot-

luck held at Dunedin North Intermediate.  

Photos: Natasha Murachver *See more pictures on the Valley 

Project website or Facebook page. 


